2001 Newsletter

What IS the Southport Historical Society?

Several people have asked about the relationship between the Southport Historical Society and the Friends of the Southport Historical Society. To prepare for the Town’s participation in the Nation’s Bicentennial in 1976, the Town appointed The Historical Committee to gather material. After 1976, the Committee continued to gather material and sought a place to display it. Perry Luke generously gave the Town the present building in memory of his grandparents, Elsie P. Chisholm and Ezra F. Pratt. He also gave the lot on which the Museum now stands on condition that the building could be moved. The Town, in accepting the gift, set up the Southport Historical Society to oversee the operation of the Museum. Membership in the Society is limited to ten trustees who are appointed by the Selectmen. The current Trustees are Kathy Bugbee, Bob Colby, Phyllis Cook, Donald Duncan, Ethelyn Giles, Mary Lou Koskela, Leonard Merrill, Ronald Orchard (Chairman), Evelyn Sherman, and Gary Snowman. The Trustees administer the money that the Town annually appropriates for the support of the building. This covers normal maintenance, heat, electricity, water and miscellaneous expenses. The Town through its blanket policy insures the building and its contents.

The Friends of the Southport Historical Society was established in 1988 to provide volunteer service and extra financial support for the Museum mainly because State Law prohibits the Town from raising money except through taxation. The Friends pay for the security system, the telephone, maintaining the grounds, a stipend for Ron Orchard who is a permanent docent, and other extras like the computer, the copier and the recent appraisal of the collection, which is described later. Clearly, without the support of the Friends, the Museum would be a much more limited operation. All who support the Friends can be proud of their accomplishments.

Garden Club Tour

On July 20, The Garden Club staged a house tour in which many houses and gardens on the Island could be visited. They asked the trustees whether the Museum could be included and the Trustees agreed. Over 400 people signed the Guest Book that day and the most common comment was, “I must bring my husband, He’d love it!” The Garden Club provided volunteers to welcome the visitors and many of our regular volunteers were there as guides. Feet complained a bit by 4:00, but all the volunteers were impressed with the enthusiasm the visit generated. The most common comment was, “I’ve got to bring my husband next time!”

Annual Meeting

About fifty people gathered on June 25 for the Annual Meeting of the Friends. The following directors and officers were elected: Joyce Duncan, President, Dick Snyder, Vice President, Marion Bradley, Treasurer, Leanne Eaton Secretary and Directors Phyllis Cook, Evelyn Sherman, Sarah Sherman Brewer, Sally Wood, Dick Dexter. Elaine Jones of the Department of Marine Resources spoke about the restoration of Burnt Island Light and her plans for making the island a living museum. She has already contacted most of the former keepers and has recorded memories of their service. The dwelling is being restored to its 1950 condition and by 2002 she hopes to have a “keeper” and his “wife” and “children” on hand to explain their lives and jobs to the public. There already is a new dock and landing on the Island and the public is welcome to walk the trails and enjoy the site. She showed excellent slides and communicated her drive and enthusiasm electrically. It was a great evening, ending with punch and cookies. We are planning now for a similar event next June. Watch for further details in the spring letter.

Appraising the Collection

Last winter, the Friends felt that they needed to know something of the value of the items in the collection. Since every item has been a gift or loan, it seemed entirely possible that there were some things whose value would surprise us. Witness the weekly drama of the Antiques Roadshow! We contacted Bruce ??? of Portland and sent him a list of our accessions. He felt that he could go through it in a few hours and made an appointment to come with an assistant who would record his findings. It took two visits and he went through each room commenting on any item that he felt was worth more than $50. He was particularly impressed with the Newagen Post Office with all its accoutrements. He submitted a detailed report that will be invaluable in case of insurance claims as well as for educating us about the background and value of various items. For obvious reasons, a newsletter is not the place for specifics on values, but suffice it to say that we are even more proud of the collection since the appraisal.

Gregory Wing Visit

Dox Stratton, a resident of the Gregory Wing for several years, always wished she could see the recent changes in the Museum, and the Friends felt that, since she was one of the prime movers in the founding of the Museum, she should have the opportunity. Since we now have an effective ramp system, provided by Memorial Funds, the boatshop and the ground floor of the Museum are wheel chair accessible. On October 3, the Saint Andrews van arrived with six residents of the Gregory Wing. The wheel chairs navigated the ramp and the narrow doorways successfully. Ethel Brewer, Jennie Giles, Mary Ruth Pitcher, Dorothy Taylor and Normand Brochu, in addition to Dox and five Gregory wing staff people had a good time and enjoyed the refreshments provided by Evelyn Sherman and Jean Thompson. This is but another example of how the Museum serves the community through the generosity of its supporters.

Louise Dill

The Friends were saddened last summer when Louise Dill had to give up her work with the Membership Committee because of poor health. For thirteen years, Louise has written and mailed the annual letter asking for your support. She has kept careful records of all donations and changes of address and has written personal letters of appreciation to hundreds of donors. Her personal dedication to the Museum has been invaluable. She and Dick have served for many hours as volunteers guiding people through the Museum, and her ever-cheerful smile has uplifted us all. We all wish her well and thank her from the bottom of our hearts.

Student Essays

In June, Joyce Duncan and Ron Orchard presented awards to three Southport students at the Graduation Exercises of the Southport Central School. Following their three visits to the Museum in October of 2000, twelve students submitted essays describing what most impressed them. First Prize of $25 went to Adam Climo. Second prize went to Zakariah Vanderlaan and Third Prize to Haley White while each entrant received a copy of  Historical Gleanings, a booklet published in 1976 by the Historical Committee and containing many historical articles about the Island’s history. (You can buy a copy of this excellent item at the Museum for $8). Excerpts of student essays follow:

Miscelleanea

At a recent Trustees Meeting Bob Colby reminisced for the Out-Of-The-Mouths-Of-Babes Department: Willis Brewer, a Southport fisherman, had a crew on the Nellie P. in Cozy Harbor when Bob was a kid. Bob would row out and talk to Leland Snowman, Tom Marr, Bucky Huskins, Willis and others. One evening, when it was time for supper, Bob’s mother called, and he rowed ashore to David’s Island. “Don’t you want your supper, Bobby?” she asked. Bob recalls that he replied, “Christ no, I had it on the boat.” Not quite the reply his mother expected!

Evelyn Sherman received a call in September from a woman in Manhattan. Apparently the woman had a roll top desk and the roll top wasn’t rolling smoothly. After some difficulty, she found that the sticking was caused by some old bills and receipts with the names of Cecil Pierce, Norman Gaudette and other Southporters. She was about to throw them out, but felt that in the name of history she should see if they had any value to Southport people. Evelyn called Evelyn Blake and found that the desk had belonged to Evelyn Blake’s father and that Evelyn Blake had sold the desk in the past and had checked it carefully for any contents, but must have missed these receipts. The New York woman will send the items along and we now have a few more items that connect us to our historical past.

This is your museum.  Do you have stories to tell or do you have information that you are willing to share about any of our artifacts?  

